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[Dr. McKinley, message, A Story About Finances] 
Well that is Beverly Carruthers and a…, I’ve had the joy of having her 
come and sing several times at Power Lunch over the last year and a…, it’s 
been great to have her come and sing tonight. She’s a gifted musician, but 
she’s also a lady with just a beautiful spirit and a…, she just a…, has a 
lot of joy in her life and I guess it’s because she has a blessed 
assurance and so I wanna ask you to take the book of assurance that you 
have there in your hand tonight a…, that’s why we have a blessed assurance 
because we have the book and the book gives us the confidence of all that 
God has done for us in Christ our Lord and Savior. It’s a promise book and 
I want you to get it, open it to Luke, chapter 16 where we will begin 
reading in just a few minutes together. 
 
However, I need you to get one other thing in addition to your Bible 
tonight. I wanna ask that everybody get a pen or pencil and a piece of 
paper. There should even a…maybe a little note pad there right in front of 
you a…, something if you need that, but you’re gonna need that for the 
first order of business tonight. I wish I could say it was simply to make 
you take notes, I hope you will take notes, but a…, this I need you to 
help me with tonight because the first order of business is a…, something 
that we’ve got too…well we’ve gotta work on together. So have you got it 
ready, are you ready to go? All right here it is, we’ll give you some 
instructions and I just want you to simply follow the instructions. Okay, 
you ready? 
 
First and foremost I want you to multiply the number of the month you were 
born by 2. There are 12 months, you were born in one of those 12, just 
clarify it and a…, I want you to multiply that times 2. Okay, you got it? 
 
Okay, then a…, yeah, some probably feel that way. [congregation laughter] 
I always hated mate too. So a…, then I want you to add 5. Okay? So you’ve 
multiplied the month you were born by 2, now you’re gonna add 5, that’s 
not hard. 
 
Now are you ready for the challenge? I want you to multiply that total by 
50. Wew! Wish you’d learned those multiplication tables don’t you? By 50, 
okay, so you’re takin the sum of that and you’re gonna multiply that by 
50. [long pause] 
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Ready? All right now I want you to add your age…add your age and when you 
get that total, adding your age to all these steps I now want you to 
subtract 365, the number of days in the year 365.  [pause] 
 
And doin just like in school, you look up when you’re finished, okay I 
let…that lets me know how…how we’re doin here. Okay? Now one more step, 
you ready for this? Once you receive the total of those things I want you 
to add 115 to that total. Just go into the bottom line now, add 115. Now 
what’s important about this process? Well, if your math is right and you 
didn’t lie about your age. Heh! Then what you’re gonna find is that if you 
have a 3 digit number that the first number of those 3 digits is the month 
in which you were born and the last 2 are the age you are today. 
[congregation laughter] It worked didn’t it, huh? Wew, boy am I ever glad. 
All right, it took me all day to figure this out. Okay, and then, but 
here’s the thing, is you have a 4 digit number then that simply means that 
the first 2 numbers of the month you were born, you were born in a double 
digit month and the last 2 digits are your age. That is unless you’re over 
a 100 and then I guess we’re gonna have to refigure this whole thing. 
Interesting little exercise isn’t it? Everybody came up with the right 
answer, that is as long as your math was right and as long as you were 
tellin the truth about how old you were. Now I say all that to say that 
number are a fascinating thing. You can do a lot of things with numbers 
and with mathmatics a…, and it’s significant because on the one hand when 
numbers add up it’s amazing how they can add and what they can do and at 
the same time if you’re not careful with numbers sometimes things don’t 
add up and when things don’t add up that causes a problem and that’s where 
we go to Luke, chapter 16, Luke, chapter 16 in verse 1 something isn’t 
adding up. Now I hope that added up for you tonight. I hope you got the 
right total, you came to the right answer, but tonight I wanna introduce 
you to someone who did not get the right answer and there’s a lesson to be 
learned in the life and in the story that Jesus tells in Luke, chapter 16. 
So we’re to begin reading in chapter 16, verse 1: 
 
1He also said to His disciples:… 
 
That is Jesus said to His disciples. 
 
… “There was a certain rich man who had a steward, and an accusation was 
brought to him that this man was wasting his goods. 2So he called him and 
said to him, ‘What is this I hear about you? Give an account of your 
stewardship for you can no longer be a steward.’ 3Then the steward said 
within himself, ‘What shall I do? For my master is taking the stewardship 
away from me. I cannot dig; I’m ashamed to beg. 4I have resolved what to 
do, that when I am put out of the stewardship, they may receive me into 
their houses.’…” 
 
So here’s what he did. 
 
5“He called every one of his master’s debtors to him, and he said to the 
first, ‘How much do you owe my master?’ 6And he said, ‘A hundred measures 
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of oil.’ So he said to him. ‘Take your bill, sit down and quickly write 
fifty.’…” 
 
So he cut the bill in half. And then it said: 
 
7“He said to another, ‘How much do you owe?’ And so he said, ‘A hundred 
measures of wheat.’ And he said to him, ‘Take your bill, and write 
eighty.’…” 
 
So the proportions weren’t the same, but he gave him a 20% reduction on 
the bill and the master it says in verse 8: 
 
8“The master commended the unjust steward because he dealt shrewdly. For 
the sons of the world are more shrewd in their generation than the sons of 
light. 9And I say to you, make friends for yourselves by unrighteous 
mammon, that when you fail, they may receive you into an everlasting home. 
10He who is faithful in what is least is faithful also in much; and he who 
is unjust in what is least is unjust also in much. 11Therefore if you have 
not been faithful in the unrighteous mammon, who will commit to your trust 
the true riches? 12And if you have not been faithful in what is another 
man’s,  who will give you what is your own? 13No servant can serve two 
masters; for either he will hate the one and love the other, or else he 
will be loyal to the one and despise the other…” 
 
And everybody reads the last phrase with me. 
 
“You cannot serve God and mammon.” 
 
And interesting story, a fascinating parable all about a guy who was 
called a steward. Now a steward was someone who is a manager, a ruler, an 
overseer. Whenever there was a rich man he would often have someone that 
was his trusted go to and that man would oversee the property and would 
oversee the business and would oversee all those things and every one of 
those businesses were based on the trust between the master and the 
steward. Just a few weeks ago I spoke specifically on the subject of 
stewardship and how important I think this life’s principle is in the 
Christian life, but tonight we come back to a very specific parable that 
talks about a steward, one who had been trusted, but who proved not to be 
trustworthy. Now, of course, this is a parable and we’ve already said that 
a parable is:   [Stanley Ellison] 
 
“A fictitious but true to life story designed to teach a specific 
spiritual lesson.” 
 
It’s a fictional story, but it’s something that comes right out of a slice 
of life and it’s intended to teach us a truth and something that we need 
to understand. If you were to modernize this story today you could imagine 
that there was an IRS worker and the governor…government had decided that 
they were going to downsize. I know that doesn’t happen very often, but, 
so the government’s gonna downsize and this IRS worker says to himself, 
you know, what am I gonna do when I’m out of a job, this is all I’ve done 
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and so he suddenly effects tax returns to 10 very prominent clients and 
sets himself up so that those clients will think well of him when he’s 
out. Or, can you imagine a hospital administrator. Someone’s been in a 
hospital and they’ve had a massive hospital bill, he learns that he’s 
gonna loose his job and so you know what that hospital administrator does? 
He decides that he’s going to call 10 prominent patients and say to them 
you know what your bill’s not quite as much as we thought a…, I’m going to 
make some adjustments for you and here’s the benefit to you. Now I know 
that’s not honest. I know that’s not a legitimate means of business, in 
fact I know that people could end up going to jail for doing those very 
same things. But the fact of the matter is that it was this very type of a 
situation and this type of circumstance that Jesus used to teach a 
spiritual truth. He used an unrighteous man, doing an un and an 
illegitimate deed and unrighteous and illegitimate deed, but who 
ultimately was commended because of his thinking and because of his 
planning. So great is the concern over what’s stirred when you read this 
passage of Scripture that scholar Craig Blomberg from Denver Seminary said 
this, he said: 
 
“This is the person that Jesus used. Of all Jesus parables this is 
probably the most puzzling. It is certainly the one on which there’s been 
more scholarly ink spilled than any other.” 
 
Heh! 
 
“And it deals with some of Jesus’ favorite themes, the right use of 
money.” 
 
Now there’s no doubt about it just to read this passage of Scripture 
provokes a lot of questions, but it is in the area of question that Jesus 
wants us to think and that He wants us to understand and gain insight. Did 
you know that over 1/5…1/5 of all the teachings of Jesus had to do with 
money and finances. Jesus had a lot to say about money, because money has 
a lot to say about you and me. Probably more than anything else if you 
wanna know what I’m really like you have to look at what I do with my 
money, because money is the tangible expression of the intangible values 
of my heart and therefore Jesus began to teach and to speak in a way that 
would teach a truth but in a very unseemly and an unlikely fashion. So 
tonight I want us to break down this story that we’ve read and I want us 
to look at it in several ways. 
 
First I want us to MEET A PRODIGAL STEWARD. To meet a prodigal steward, 
now the reason I say it and say it that way is that we’ve just finished 
last week studying about the prodigal son and many people know about the 
prodigal son, but this story is connected to the same experience where 
Jesus gave that talk about the prodigal son, but He shifted the attention 
from the Pharisees to His disciples. He wanted His disciples to learn 
something and instead of talking about what had been lost and the father 
who found his son and of course there was the lost sheep and the lost coin 
in Luke 15. Here we read in Luke 16:1: 
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He also said to His disciples,… 
 
It immediately connects it in the text to Luke 15, but now he’s talking 
about a prodigal steward and of course the thing about this steward is you 
don’t even get to the end of the story and you don’t like the guy. I mean, 
you already don’t like him because you’re thinkin this guy is a crook and 
instead of being a steward who is just and faithful and trustworthy, what 
we have here is a steward who is an embezzler, who is a cheat, who is a 
deceiver and who is a fraud. Plain and simple this is story about an 
embezzlement, someone who took the resources of another and dishonestly 
used it for his own advantage. Now, of course, what we have here is a man 
who was working for a wealthy man, a master, who was involved in at least 
2 businesses. One of the businesses was oil and the other was farming. In 
the oil aspect of the business he cut that man’s business in half, 
that…that debt in half by 50% and in the farming issue he cut that one in 
half…or cut that one down to 20%. But, here’s the curious thing for all 
that was done illegitimately, there was something done very cleverly and 
what was done cleverly is that this man used his position and used his 
mind to make a decision and to take an action that would secure his future 
and that was the issue that Jesus pointed to. He wanted people to see and 
wanted people to know that when it comes to life and when it comes to 
money, what God really wants His people to do is not simply to live for 
the present, but to live for the future and that’s really what this whole 
parable is about. It’s about future focus and future planning and that’s 
why Jesus was able to take someone who was really out of character and 
uncharacteristic of the virtues and values that are becoming of our faith 
and yet use that very person to point to a truth that we all need to apply 
to our lives. Now I think it goes without saying, I mean you don’t have to 
know much about the Bible to know that Jesus is not in any way, any shape, 
any form, any fashion condoning or promoting the misuse and the 
mismanagement of money. Jesus is not encouraging theft, thievery, 
stealing, He’s not encouraging embezzlement. All of those things are 
clearly prohibited in the Word of God. Case closed! Dot the “i’s” put the 
period on it, that’s it! No question about that! But what Jesus did do was 
to highlight the fact that there needs to be an understanding about what 
we are to do with the resources that we have. Now the Bible does have a 
lot to say about the acquisition of wealth, the acquisition of wealth and 
the Bible is clear about the legitimacy of that and the rightness of that. 
In Proverbs 20, verse 17 the Bible says that: 
 
Bread gained by deceit is sweet to a man, But afterwards it is gravel in 
his mouth. 
 
That is that what is gained deceitfully cannot and will not be blessed of 
God. Proverbs, chapter 11 in verse 1 says this and I love the way Eugene 
Peterson put it in The Message: 
 
God hates cheating in the marketplace; but He loves it when business is 
aboveboard. 
 
So the Bible says that God challenges us at the point of acquisition. How 
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do you get what you get? How do you make what you earn? And if it’s not 
honest and if it’s not legitimate then we have a need to get right with 
God. If we’re cheating, if we’re taking, if we’re doing something wrong 
then that’s a whole other series of issues, but what the Bible does is on 
the one hand it challenges our acquisition, how we get our wealth and on 
the other hand it challenges us to examine the distribution, what we do 
with what we have. But interestingly enough when it comes to the point of 
accumulation, that is how much you have and how much you make, there 
really isn’t a limit. I’ve often had people say does God put a limit on 
what anybody can earn? And the honest answer to that is no! Nowhere does 
the Bible put a limit on what you can earn. The Bible puts limits on how 
you earn what you earn and what you do with what you…what you have, but 
the Bible when it comes to the aspect of earning and ultimately of 
accumulation just gives us some principles and what are those PRINCIPLES? 
Well, let me just quickly highlight them for you. If you’ve ever wondered 
about this, I think it’s important while I’m in the neighborhood to talk 
about it first. YOU CAN EARN WHATEVER YOU CAN EARN AS LONG AS: 
 
IT DOESN’T DESTROY YOUR HEALTH. Proverbs 23 and verse 4 warns us that we 
should not make ourselves sick to get rich. And many people do trade their 
health for their wealth and the tragedy is, is that once they gain their 
wealth they no longer have health and they’ve used their wealth to pay for 
the loss of health. Or further yet they give it up. 
 
Another thing that the Bible teaches us when it comes to accumulation is 
that you can earn whatever you wanna make or earn as long as IT DOESN’T 
INJURE YOUR FAMILY. Family relationships are a priority in the Scripture 
and before you do what you do you must be who you are and fulfill the 
commitments of your life as a husband, as a wife and therefore the 
biblical principle of the priority of family is important. 
 
#3, you can make what you make as long as it…as it…excuse me, as long as 
IT DOESN’T MISUSE OR ABUSE OTHERS. That is you can’t be a…, dishonest in 
your earning and I’ve mentioned that. 
 
And then finally the Bible says that you can make what you wanna make as 
long as IT DOESN’T HINDER YOUR SPIRITUAL LIFE. The Bible teaches a number 
of things about wealth and financial accumulation and one of the warnings 
is found in 1st Timothy, chapter 6 in verse 10, the Bible says: 
 
For the love of money is a root of all kinds of evil, for which some have 
strayed from the faith in their greediness, and pierced themselves through 
with many sorrows. 
 
Now, of course you know this is one of the most misquoted verses in the 
Bible. You ask most people what that verse says and they say money is the 
root of all evil. The Bible doesn’t say that, the Bible says the love of 
money is the root of all sorts of evil. And here we see a man whose love 
for money began to become something that caused him to embez…embezzle from 
a man who trusted him and provided for him, but also caused him to 
continue that process of cheating. And so curiously in the passage that we 
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read, we read about a man who had money at his disposal, he had gotten 
what he had gained in a wrong fashion, but ultimately he ended up being 
commended by his master, even when he was fired, because of what he did in 
planning the future and how he handled his money. And that’s a very 
interesting thing for us to see, the word that we read over and over in 
this passage is the word, verse 8, shrewd. His master commended him 
because he was shrewd. Heh, when I read that today about the master 
commending him, I mean, I’m thinkin okay this guys taken all this money 
from the master and now the master’s commending him. It mind…reminded me 
of that new Sprint commercial. Have you seen the guy who’s the boss sittin 
there with his new Sprint telephone, and his…and one of the younger 
employees comes in and he says, “I’m stickin it to the man.” And he goes, 
“But you are the man.” Heh, you know, and it’s kind of that type of thing 
here, you’re lookin at this and you’re sayin this is the guy that got 
stuck by this guy, but he actually commends him because he was shrewd. 
Now, I know when we use that word shrewd, the word shrewd immediately has 
very negative connotation, but if you’re to look at it and to study the 
root of the word, the word can also mean wise, clever or outwit. And I 
like the way the American Standard Version reads when it says: 
 
“The master commended the unrighteous steward because he had done wisely…” 
 
And then it goes on to say: 
 
“…For the sons of the world are for their own generation wiser than the 
sons of light.” 
 
In other words he had used wisdom and wit to provide for himself beyond 
the crisis of that moment and he was wise and he was resourceful and he 
was intelligent and for all of the difficulties we would have with what he 
did ethically and morally, what he did for himself financially was pretty 
smart. And so what we meet in a strange way and in a strange place is a 
prodigal steward. 
 
Now let’s move on from there. Having said that, having talked a little bit 
about what the Bible says about us and money I wanna move to the second 
thing that we need to see tonight and that is how we need to MAKE A 
PRACTICAL APPLICATION. We’ve met this prodigal steward, it’s a strange 
story, but obviously Jesus told it to His disciples, to His followers then 
and He’s saying it to us tonight, because He wants us to make some 
applications, some very practical applications in our lives when it comes 
to the matter of stewardship. Now, as I read the Scripture there are 3 KEY 
ISSUES RELATIVE TO STEWARDSHIP IN THE BIBLE, 3 things. 
 
#1 GOD OWNS EVERYTHING! Stewardship begins with the recognition that God 
owns everything. 
 
The earth is the Lords and the fullness thereof and everything that dwells 
therein. 
 
Says Psalm 24! So we start with this whole idea that God owns everything.  
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Next, GOD PROVIDES FOR MY NEEDS. Whatever I have is God’s provision in my 
life. Matthew 6, Jesus talked about the fact that there’s not a bird 
that’s not fed because of the provision of the Father. There’s not a hair 
that falls from my head that God doesn’t know. Now, I keep Him challenged 
keeping up with me many days, but there’s none of…the Bible’s so specific 
about a God who loves us, cares for us and meets our needs and so the 
second principle of stewardship is that God provides for my needs. 
 
But the 3rd principle is this, I MUST GIVE ACCOUNT TO GOD FOR MY 
STEWARDSHIP. Now you remember the story was all about a man who was called 
to give an account and nowhere does it tell us that the master commended 
him and kept him. I think the full intent of the story is that the guy was 
gone, the man let him go, he didn’t keep him, but what he did commend was 
what he had done for himself, the plan that he had made and yet in that 
accounting, the accounting of the steward to the master, there is the 
picture that we must all understand tonight that God wants us to know that 
we are going to give an account for what we have done with what we have; 
not what we could have done if we’d had more, or what we should have done, 
or what we would have done, but what we’ve done. That’s why the Bible says 
in verse 10: 
 
“He who is faithful with that which is least will be faithful with that 
which is much and he who is unfaithful with that which is least will be 
unfaithful with that which is much.” 
 
You see, just as embezzlement typically begins as a small thing, covering 
a little…a little bit of profit here or a little bit of take here, it 
begins to grow to become a large thing. See that’s how embezzlement is, 
somebody starts doing it and they get away with it and they get away with 
it and they get away with it and they get more and more bold and more and 
more brazen and then one day you wake up and say my goodness what happened 
to the money? And that’s exactly what the Bible is saying here is that the 
one who begins with that which is little and if faithful with it is gonna 
be faithful with that which is much. But the one who is unfaithful is 
gonna be unfaithful with that which is much. So the challenge, the 
application that is being made here is the application and the challenge 
for us to live our lives with integrity when it comes to stewardship. I 
love what I read in the footnotes of the Living Bible as I was reading 
what the commentary said…not the Living Bible, but the a…, Life 
Application Bible, it is the Living Bible but the…the notes were in the 
Life Application part. It said: 
 
“Our integrity often meets its match in money matters. God calls us to be 
honest even in small details we could rationalize away. Heaven’s riches 
are far more value than earthly wealth, but if we are untrustworthy with 
our earthly wealth, no matter how much or little we have we are unfit to 
handle the vast riches of God’s kingdom. Don’t let your integrity slip in 
small matters and it will not fail you in crucial decisions either.” 
 
How is your stewardship? Are you faithful or are you unfaithful? You see 
it’s so easy to read about a guy like this in the Bible and to get 
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critical of this guy. I mean, just to despise him thinking who in the 
world would take such advantage of another? But Jesus begins to focus in 
on His disciples and say hey, are you taking advantage of God’s blessing 
in your life? ARE YOU A FAITHFUL STEWARD OR ARE YOU AN UNFAITHFUL STEWARD? 
HOW DO I KNOW? Well, several things: 
 
One and you don’t have to write all these down I just, I wanna make the 
observations, I’m just tryin to deliver these insights to you, but one is 
this, WHEN I TAKE GOD’S PROVISION AND SELFISHLY HOARD IT, I’m an 
unfaithful steward. When I take what God has provided and I hoard it and I 
store it and I keep it instead of keeping it in circulation, I’m 
unfaithful. 
 
WHEN I DISREGARD GOD’S PURPOSES TO FOCUS ON MY OWN PLEASURES, I’m more 
interested in the next thing I can buy and get and the next house and the 
next boat and the next car. I’m not saying that there’s anything wrong 
with any of those things, but when I’m focusing on pleasures for me and my 
possessions, rather than the purposes of the kingdom of God I’m an 
unfaithful steward. 
 
WHEN I LIVE AS THOUGH I’M NOT ACCOUNTABLE TO GOD FOR MY BALANCES. You see 
I’m willing sometimes to give, but don’t ask me to show what I’ve given 
compared to my balance, but when I’m not acting that I’m accountable to 
God for the balance as much as for the check that I wrote. I don’t care 
how big it is, if it’s…if it’s a $1000.00 check our of an account with a 
million dollars in it, it’s nothin. And you see I’m accountable to God for 
my balances. 
 
And then WHEN I’VE HURT OTHERS THAT GOD INTENDED FOR ME TO HELP…when I’m 
hurting others that God intended me for…for me to help I become an unjust 
steward. Just last week I read about a pregnant teenager who was working 
in a restaurant in Roanoke, Virginia and apparently as she waited a table 
something unexpectedly happened to her. She waited the table in this 
restaurant and when the couple who were sitting there left she went back 
to the table and there were 10 $100 bills left as a tip on that table, a 
thousand dollar tip. The young lady was shocked, she didn’t know what to 
do and interestingly enough there was a handwritten note that said: 
 
“Keep the change! Have a great day!” 
 
And it was change, because the lunch only cost $26. Heh, it was a 
hamburger, French fries and Coke. Well, the manager got a phone call later 
from the young lady who had left the tip on the table. She was a 28-year-
old widow by the name of Erin Dougen and 28-year-old Erin a…, had called 
the manager to say: 
 
“I want you to know I left the tip and I did it on purpose.” 
 
Of course the manager had already checked it out to see whether or not the 
bills were counterfeit. He couldn’t believe that somebody would really do 
that, but what she went on to say is she said: 
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“It involves a lot more than good service at a great restaurant.” 
 
She said: 
 
“I didn’t need it.” 
 
She said: 
 
“I helped someone who needed it. God put us together at that lunch and God 
has answered some tough questions in my life and I wanted to just be a 
help and a blessing to someone at their need in life.” 
 
See, that’s someone who understands stewardship. Now I’m not saying you 
have to leave a thousand dollar tip in a restaurant to prove that you’re a 
good steward. But I…here I’m saying there’s someone who understood that 
what they had and what they’ve received, even through something tragic in 
life had become something that they were going to be faithful to use and 
to give and to share with others. 
 
So we began tonight by meeting the prodigal steward. Then we’ve taken time 
to make some practical applications on stewardship in our lives. But I 
want us to end tonight by MAXIMIZING OUR PERSONAL STEWARDSHIP. Can I just 
cut to the chase on what this is all about tonight? God wants you and God 
wants me to be shrewd when it comes to stewardship…God wants you and God 
wants me to be shrewd when it comes to stewardship and sadly most 
Christians are cheap or ignorant. Most Christians are either cheap, 
unwilling to really deal with the issue as God presents it in His Word or 
they are ignorant and have simply either ignored or ultimately just failed 
to know what God wants and what the Bible says here is that God wants us 
to have a sharp thought pattern when it comes to the future. The entire 
point of this parable hinges on the fact that this man looked beyond the 
consequences of the present and he set up an opportunity for the future. 
You see instead of being dependent upon His master to have mercy on him, 
he made those who he’d severed their debts, he made them feel as though 
they owed him something and by doing what he did he created dividends for 
his future. He was not dull in planning, he was sharp, he was shrewd, he 
was clever, he was wise, not honest, but wise! And what God wants in you 
and me is that we as His people would learn a lesson from people who know 
how to make and use money in the world. And what he wants us to learn to 
do is not to consume it for ourselves, but to plan for the future that we 
have with Him, that we are to do what we do for Him. Now, I didn’t say 
that, He said that. Look again at this passage of Scripture, verse 8: 
 
“The master commended the unjust steward because he had dealt shrewdly. 
For the sons of this world are more shrewd in their generation than the 
sons of light.” 
 
In other words Jesus said lost people are sharper when it comes to future 
planning than people who are believers. And then he went on to say. 
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“I say to you,…” 
 
Jesus said this! 
 
“…make friends for yourselves by unrighteous mammon, that when you fail, 
they may receive you into an everlasting home.” 
 
Get over being dull and lethargic as you look to eternity. Become a person 
who is sharp. Become a person is shrewd. Become a person who is wise in 
planning the future. John MacArthur said in his study Bible: 
 
“The unjust steward used his master’s money to buy earthly friends. 
Believers are to use their Master’s money in a way that will acquire 
friends or accrue friends for eternity by investing in the kingdom gospel 
that brings sinners to salvation, so that when they arrive in heaven, an 
everlasting home those sinners will be there to welcome them, even the 
most wicked sons of the world are shrewd enough to provide for themselves 
against coming evil. Believers ought to be more shrewd because they are 
concerned with eternal matters, not just earthly ones.” 
 
What the point? Make friends for eternity. God wants you and God wants me 
to use our money to make friends for eternity. That’s what this whole 
economy spiritually is all about is that I receive what God’s given, I 
take as much as He gives, as long as I don’t use it wrongly and abuse it 
and yet I keep using it for His purpose and for His glory in my life. So 
let me give you an outtake. Let’s walk away, but with what? How do I make 
friends for eternity? 
 
First and foremost, USE GOD GIVEN OPPORTUNITIES WISELY. When God gives you 
opportunity in life, whatever that opportunity may be, a platform of 
influence, an opportunity to extend and invitation, whatever it may be use 
God given opportunities wisely. Verses 8 and 9 he talks about how this man 
used his opportunities and he used an opportunity to make friends who 
would ultimately be in debt to him. Seize God’s moment in life to do all 
that you can for His glory, what ever it is. Every day finds opportunities 
to honor God and do what you do for His glory. That makes you a faithful 
steward. 
 
Secondly, USE GOD GIVEN RESOURCES GENEROUSLY. Don’t be stingy, don’t be 
cheap and don’t be ignorant. Over and over He talks about mammon. Mammon 
is the word we find in the Bible to talk about money and so many times the 
Bible calls it unrighteous mammon, because that’s the motivation for which 
it is used. You’re well aware of the fact that tonight on television 
American Idol is on again and we’re gettin ready to eliminate the next 
person and get down to the 10 and the final a…, the final group in 
American Idol. But I want you to know that whoever’s chosen vocally to be 
called American Idol is not American Idol. I’ll tell you who the American 
Idol is and it’s the almighty dollar. That’s who the true American Idol is 
and in our world and in our materialism and in our culture we have to 
learn to use God given resources generously. Money is a wonderful servant 
but it is a terrible master and what God wants us to do is to convert the 
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currency of earth to rewards in heaven before we ever cross the border. He 
wants us to convert the currency of earth into rewards in heaven before we 
ever cross the border. 
 
And therefore we are to…if we want to make friends for eternity to USE GOD 
GIVEN STRENGTH PURPOSELY, not living partially for God, but purposely. A 
purpose driven life, not a possession leaden life. God wants us to serve 
Him purposely, to use His strength. That’s why the Bible says in verse 13: 
 
“…You can’t serve God and mammon.” 
 
Purposely serve God. Make it your intent, make it your decision, make it 
the passion of your life because that’s the point of this little story 
about finances. 
 
At 2:30 this afternoon Bill Borinstein got on a plane going to Las Vegas, 
Nevada. He didn’t take any of the offering from Sunday with him, at least 
not that I know of [congregation laughter] but I tell you is you know 
anything about this ministry you’ve got to love Bill and Pam Borinstein. 
What a gift they are and the grace of God that we’ve seen in their lives. 
Highly successful couple, attained so many of the physical, financial, 
material things that people would want in life. They came to a crisis of 
faith where they came to know Christ and realized that what matter in life 
was…well, changing currency and that’s exactly what they’ve been doing 
over the last few years in their lives. But Bill got on an airplane and 
flew to Las Vegas because tonight in Las Vegas there’s a huge event to 
benefit MDA, Muscular Dystrophy Association and the host of that event in 
that city is a very prominent man who has been a leader in the fitness 
industry over the last couple of decades. He just happened to be a good 
friend in college to Bill Borinstein and he and his wife are hosting the 
event and people are coming in from all over American, they raised 
millions of dollars for MDA, have done a good work. Bill is there because 
this man was also the best man in his wedding. They started their first 
business together, but early on this man got involved in a couple of 
business that really catapulted him into a stratosphere of the fitness 
industry and fitness enterprise and marketing that allowed him to make 
tremendous amounts of money. He and his family live in a beautiful home on 
the shoreline of California. People in that industry know him everywhere, 
but there’s one other thing about that man you need to know, a year ago he 
was diagnosed with ALS, Lou Gerigs Disease, a disease that has a 2 to 5 
year window that is both debilitated and fatal, he’s 48-years-of-age. He 
has a wife and 3 children and you know why Bill Borinstein’s there 
tonight? Because he wants to make a friend for eternity. He’s been a 
friend in life, he’s been a friend in business, but God has done so much 
in Bill’s life and in Pam’s life and in their marriage and time and 
distance has separated some of those earlier ties that tonight he’s there 
to be a man who’s gone to say I wanna trade off some of the things that 
mattered so much early in life for something that will matter for all of 
eternity. And so I hope all evening you’ll just pray for Bill as you think 
about him. I hope you’ll pray for another group of college friends that 
all there and a part of this and some of these men are men who lead major 
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business in America, but we have a missionary there tonight, we have a 
friendship factor in that place tonight and he has gone there to make 
friends for eternity. But whether it’s flying to Las Vegas tonight and 
back before dawn in the morning to be here for the Men’s Retreat and 
everything else Bill’s got goin on this weekend or whether it’s to walk 
across the street or to build a bridge to someone in your office God wants 
you and me to make friends for eternity and that’s what stewardship is all 
about. It’s about eternal values, things that matter for the kingdom. 
 


